FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION WASHINGTON. D. C. 20580

BUREAU OF CONSUMER PROTECTION

May 22, 1985

The Honorable Ralph L. Axselle, Chairman Governor's Regulatory Reform Board General Assembly Building Commonwealth of Virginia 910 Capitol Street Richmond, VA 23219

Dear Mr. Chairman:

The Federal Trade Commission's Bureaus of Consumer Protection, Economics, and Competition are pleased to respond to the invitation of Richard D. Morrison, Regulatory Review Coordinator, to assist you in the ongoing review of health professional regulatory boards by the Commonwealth of Virginia. As you are aware, we submitted comments last year to Mr. Morrison concerning laws and regulations governing the professions of Dentistry, Medicine, Optometry, and Veterinary Our previous comments focused on (1) restrictions on Medicine. 4 advertiging by these professionals, (2) restrictions on the business practices of these professionals, including corporate employment, business relationships between professionals and nonprofessionals, commercial locations, and trade name usage, and (3) restrictions on the formation and operation of prepaid dental and optometric plans. Our previous comments also addressed both statutory and regulatory provisions covering all three of these areas. Finally, our previous comments discussed in some detail the negative effects that restrictions on nondeceptive advertising and commercial practices can have on consumers and competition.

We are now commenting on the regulatory changes that have been proposed by the Boards governing these professions. In offering these comments, our goal continues to be to identify and seek the removal of such restrictions that impede competition, increase costs, and harm consumers without providing countervailing benefits. While we also direct these comments to the Regulatory Boards, we urge the Reform Board to consider our

These comments represent the views of the Bureaus of Consumer Protection, Economics, and Competition of the Federal Trade Commission and do not necessarily represent the views of the Commission or any individual Commissioner. The Commission, however, has authorized the submission of these comments.

We submitted separate comments on the regulations of the (1) Boards of Dentistry and Medicine, dated August 21, 1984, and (2) Boards of Optometry and Veterinary Medicine, dated September 14, 1984. Copies of both comments are attached.

views when it recommends to the Governor the position he should take when he makes final comments to the Regulatory Boards.

We will first provide a brief overview of our previous comments, the Boards' responses thereto, and provisions in the proposed regulations that we believe continue to present potential problems. In an attachment, we then discuss individually and in detail each Board's proposed regulations. While this format leads to some repetition because of similar provisions proposed by several Boards, we believe that each Board will find it easier to read the comments that apply to it separately.

One of the primary issues that our previous comments addressed was restraints on nondeceptive advertising. We listed statutory and regulatory provisions that appeared to restrict nondeceptive advertising by dentists, physicians, optometrists, and veterinarians, and we urged their removal. In response, the Board of Veterinary Medicine proposed the removal of many of the restrictions in this area, the Board of Optometry also proposed simplifying the rules governing advertising, and the Board of Dentistry proposed the elimination of certain restrictions. The Board of Medicine stated that it would take our comments under advisement.

Potential problems remain, however. Neither the Board of Optometry nor the Board of Medicine has recommended removal of statutory restrictions that appear to prohibit some types of nondeceptive advertising. Moreover, the Board of Dentistry has proposed new regulations that appear to go beyond prohibiting false and deceptive advertising, and impose additional unnecessary burdens on nondeceptive advertising.

The second major issue that we addressed in our previous comments involved restrictions on commercial practice, including corporate employment, commercial locations, and trade name usage. Again, the Board of Veterinary Medicine proposed the removal of those restrictions contained in its regulations. In addition, the Board of Optometry proposed to allow some trade name usage.

Potential problems remain in this area, too, however.
Although many of the commercial practice restrictions are
statutory, none of the Boards recommended any changes to existing
statutory prohibitions on commercial practice by optometrists,
dentists, and physicians. (No such restrictions governing
veterinarians exist.) Further, the Board of Optometry's proposed

We note that we are not in a position to offer advice on what minimum level of quality of care the states should require.

regulations governing trade name usage appear to go beyond what is necessary to prevent deception and may unduly burden trade name usage.

Thank you for your willingness to consider our comments. Please let us know if we can be of any further assistance.

Sincerely,

Carol T. Crawford

Director

Attachments

			▼
,			

REPORT OF THE BUREAUS OF CONSUMER PROTECTION, COMPETITION, AND ECONOMICS OF THE FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION

TO THE COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA GOVERNOR'S REGULATORY REFORM BOARD

ON
REVIEW OF REGULATIONS PROPOSED BY

THE BOARD OF OPTOMETRY
THE BOARD OF DENTISTRY
THE BOARD OF VETERINARY MEDICINE, and
THE BOARD OF MEDICINE

May. 22, 1985

These comments represent the views of the Bureaus of Consumer Protection, Economics, and Competition of the Federal Trade Commission and do not necessarily represent the views of the Commission or any individual Commissioner. The Commission, however, has authorized the submission of these comments.

BOARD OF OPTOMETRY

Our previous comments discussed several statutory provisions restricting advertising and business practices that we suggested may harm consumers. The Board of Optometry did not recommend any statutory changes but did propose changes in its regulations that would simplify the rules governing advertising and would allow some use of trade names. However, some of the proposed restrictions may go beyond what is necessary to prevent deception.

Advertising Restrictions

The Board of Optometry has proposed replacing the current list of advertising disclosure requirements (Regulation III) with Section 3.1G., which would prohibit false and misleading advertising and require, whenever a price is advertised, that the advertisement state what goods and services are included in the price. The purpose of this provision appears to be to prevent false and misleading advertising. We have some concern, however, about the proposed requirement that any price advertisement state what goods and services are included in the price. This provision could be interpreted to require detailed and lengthy disclosures that are not necessary to prevent deception but merely impose extra costs on the advertisers, costs that are

Letter to Richard Morrison, Department of Health Regulatory Boards from Carol T. Crawford, Director, Bureau of Consumer Protection (September 14, 1984) (hereinafter referred to as the "September 1984 comments").

ultimately paid for by consumers. For example, an optometrist who wished to advertise a price for an eye exam could be required to disclose the specific procedures that are included in the exam. Further, the vague language of the provision could chill legitimate advertising because potential advertisers might be unsure of its meaning. We recommend that the Board reconsider the need for this provision.

We again urge the Board to recommend that Virginia Code
Sections 54-388 (A)(2)(d) and 54-396 (9)(ii), which prohibit
claims of superiority and advertising of free services, be
repealed, so that only false or deceptive advertising is
prohibited. A prohibition of false advertising should be
sufficient to prevent deceptive claims of superiority and of free
services. As noted in our previous comments (September 1984
comments, at pp. 2-3), these code provisions appear to restrict
nondeceptive advertising, thereby lessening competition and
harming consumers.

Trade Names

The Board of Optometry has proposed removing a complete ban on the use of trade names (Reg. II-D) and allowing their use

under certain circumstances (proposed Section 4.1). As we stated in our earlier comments (September 1984 comments, at p. 4), the use of trade names can be virtually essential to the establishment of group practices and chain operations that are able to take advantage of economies of scale and consequently to offer lower prices. Trade names can also minimize consumer search costs because, over time, a trade name ordinarily comes to be associated with a certain level of quality, service, and price.

Although we believe that the general trend of the proposed regulations may well benefit consumers, some of the specific proposed limitations may restrict trade name usage more than is necessary to prevent deception. For example, some of the restrictions appear to limit trade name usage by group practices with branch offices. Proposed sections 4.1A.2. and 4.1A.3. appear to restrict the use of a trade name consisting of the name of one or more of the optometrists in the practice to the office where the named optometrists practice. This would appear to preclude the use of trade names such as "Optometric Offices of Smith and Jones," and possibly "Smith Optometric Clinic" at all branch offices of a multi-office practice. One of the important advantages of trade names is to facilitate the development of group practices with many offices. By allowing employing doctors' names to be used only at those offices where the doctors

The Board has proposed these changes in the regulations but has not recommended a change in Virginia Code Section 54-388(A)(2)(g), the statute that bans trade names.

actually examine patients, use of a uniform trade name for multiple branch offices is made more difficult.

We understand and support the Board's desire to preclude the use of deceptive trade names. However, we would urge the Board to evaluate whether there is any evidence that the use of trade names such as "Optometric Offices of Smith and Jones," or "Smith Optometric Clinic" are deceptive when used for branch offices. Especially where a number of branch offices are advertised under such a trade name, it seems doubtful that consumers would assume that they would be examined by one of the named doctors.

Proposed Section 4.1B.9., which prohibits use of trade names containing the names of deceased or retired optometrists, also raises some concerns about whether such trade names are inherently deceptive in every instance. This provision would mean that a trade name such as "Smith Optometric Clinic" would have to be changed upon the death of Dr. Smith, thus preventing the use over time of such trade names, although they may be valuable to consumers because they have come to be associated with a certain level of quality or price. Although we understand the Board's concern about possible deception, we would urge the Board to evaluate whether there is any evidence that consumers are actually deceived by such usage. Law firms for years have used trade names of this type, and we are unaware of any evidence of resulting deception.

We recognize that the Board may wish to ensure identification and accountability of individual practitioners

practicing under a trade name. However, the Board has already proposed regulations that appear to accomplish this end without unduly restricting nondeceptive advertising. Section 4.1B.5. requires conspicuous posting in the reception area of the names of all optometrists practicing at a location. Sections 4.1B.7. and 8. require that the examining optometrist's name appear on the patient's records and on all invoices and receipts.

proposed Section 4.1B.2. prohibits optometrists from practicing under more than one fictitious name. It is unclear whether this prohibits practicing under a number of trade names at one time or during a lifetime. If the former, this would restrict optometrists from working part-time for more than one group practice using a trade name. If the latter, it could severely restrict the employment options available to optometrists and hinder the ability of large group practices to recruit optometrists. We believe that it is preferable for the Board to proceed on a case-by-case basis against optometrists who use trade names in a deceptive manner rather than to issue a broad ban on practicing under more than one trade name.

Proposed Sections 4.1A and 4.1B.3. requires all advertisements using trade names to include the name of at least one optometrist associated with the office. While this is somewhat less of a burden than requiring such advertisements to include the names of all the associated optometrists, it would still increase the costs of advertising without necessarily providing information that would help consumers because the named

optometrist would not necessarily examine the consumer's eyes. This requirement would appear unnecessary since adequate professional identification will likely result when the consumer calls or visits the office. Further, the Board can respond if individual complaints arise because it will have a record of all trade names in use, along with the responsible optometrists. (See Section 4.1B.1.)

Proposed Section 4.1B.4. prohibits trade names that do not include the words "optometry" or "vision" or reasonably recognizable derivatives thereof. This would appear to preclude the use of trade names such as "Southern Contact Lens Clinic" and other nondeceptive trade names as well. Presumably, the intent of this proposal is to ensure that the trade name conveys the fact that the firm is an optometric practice. However, it is not clear that this is necessary since most advertisements would probably convey this fact anyway. For example, this fact would likely be conveyed through use of the word "optometrists" in the text of the ad.

Commercial Practice Restrictions

Lastly, we would urge the Board of Optometry to reconsider our previous comments concerning statutory restrictions on business relationships between optometrists and non-optometrists (Section 54-388 (A)(2)(i)) and on employment by or location at commercial establishments (Sections 54-388 (A)(2)(k) and 54-397.1) (September 1984 comments, at pp. 3-4) In our previous

comments we raised questions about the potential harm which could result from such restrictions and discussed evidence that "commercial practice" such as chain firms may benefit consumers by lowering prices without decreasing the quality of service. Our comments also noted that several of the statutory provisions governing prepaid dental plans (Virginia Code Section 38.1-892 et seq.) appear to be unnecessarily restrictive or have anticompetitive effects which may outweigh any countervailing benefits to the public. In its report, the Board of Optometry neither addressed our concerns nor recommended any statutory changes. We urge the Board to reconsider our previous comments.

BOARD OF DENTISTRY

In our prior comments³ regarding the Board of Dentistry we discussed a number of statutory and regulatory provisions that appeared to prohibit nondeceptive advertising or place unnecessary burdens on such advertising. The Board has proposed removing some of these regulations but has proposed several new regulations that also appear to go beyond prohibiting false and deceptive advertising. Our previous comments also discussed the potential harm to consumers that could result from several statutory restrictions on commercial practices, including a ban on trade name usage. The Board did not recommend changes to any of these statutory provisions.

Advertising -

We turn first to the areas covered by our previous comments regarding several advertising provisions (August 1984 comments, at pp. 2-4). Our previous comments stated that Virginia Code Section 54-187(7), which bans advertising claims of superiority, appears to prohibit at least some nondeceptive advertising. Our comments also stated that portions of Section 7.A.4. of the Board's regulation, prohibiting advertising of statistical data, information on past performance, representations of quality and

Letter to Richard Morrison, Department of Health Regulatory Boards from Carol T. Crawford, Director, Bureau of Consumer Protection (August 21, 1984) (hereinafter sometimes referred to as the "August 1984 comments").

showmanship or puffery, appear to prohibit nondeceptive advertising. We also expressed concern that Section 7.A.2.d., governing advertising of specialties, could be interpreted to prohibit nondeceptive advertising. The Board supports the elimination of all these restrictions. We believe that these proposed changes will benefit consumers. However, some of the remaining provisions as well as some of the new proposed revisions appear to go beyond what is necessary to prevent deception.

Previously we stated that Section 7.A.2.f., which requires disclosure of the original price whenever a discount is advertised, would likely prevent the dissemination of useful and nondeceptive price information. For example, this provision would prohibit ads stating "10% off for senior citizens" or "\$10 off for all new patients." Further, since it could be very costly to state in an advertisement the regular price of each of the hundreds of services a dentist provides, this rule will likely decrease the amount of discount price advertising that occurs. The Board has now recommended that the requirements of Section 7.4.2.f. be incorporated into proposed Section 4.6C., and we urge the Board to reconsider our previous comments on this point and consider eliminating this requirement.

Proposed Section 4.6B.2. states that an advertisement of a fee for a dental service must state the period of time for which the fee shall be in effect unless the fee is in effect for at least 90 days. In evaluating whether an ad without such a

disclosure is misleading it is important to consider normal consumer expectations about the effective dates of advertised prices. We suggest that the Board evaluate whether consumers expect advertised prices to be effective for at least 90 days, especially if the ad uses terms such as "special offer," or "introductory offer." Any disclosure requirement adds to the cost of advertising and, we believe, should be imposed only where necessary to prevent deception.

Proposed Section 4.6E. limits fee advertising to certain listed and defined routine dental services. This provision would apparently prohibit the advertising of fee information for nonroutine services, including, for example, new or innovative techniques that are not yet widely used by practitioners. It also may be interpreted to prohibit any advertisements that do not state specific prices but rather use terms such as "discount prices" or "low cost" to attract consumer attention and communicate a message effectively. Such advertising is not inherently deceptive. The proposed rule also appears to require advertisers to use terminology that may be confusing and not easily understood by consumers. For example, it seems to require advertisers to use only the specific terminology listed in the regulations, such as "prophylaxis" to describe cleaning of teeth. It also seems to require that "examination," "diagnosis," and "treatment planning" be advertised separately, although diagnosis and treatment planning are often considered to be part of a routine dental examination and consumers may not understand the distinction between these terms. Such requirements limit the ability of advertisers to convey their message as effectively as possible and thus may have a chilling effect upon valuable advertising. The requirement also appears to impose additional burdens on advertisers that are not imposed on other dentists. For example, if a dentist advertises "treatment planning," he or she must give the patient a written itemized treatment recommendation and a written itemized fee statement. Those requirements are not imposed on nonadvertising dentists.

In our view, proposed Section 4.6E. is not necessary to prevent deceptive advertising. While we recognize that problems may occur, we suggest that the Board respond to these problems on a case-by-case basis, seeking to remove advertising that is actually deceptive, rather than through broad rules that would likely preclude the dissemination of valuable nondeceptive information. Thus, we urge the Board to reconsider the necessity of proposed Section 4.6E.

Trade Names

In our previous comments we also discussed the statutory prohibition on trade name usage by dentists (Virginia Code Section 54-184) and pointed out that trade names can be essential to the establishment of large group practices and chain operations that can offer lower prices (August 1984 comments, at pp. 5-7). While the Board of Dentistry initially proposed a

series of regulations that would permit some trade name usage, 4 we understand that it now recommends no changes to the current law banning trade name usage. We would urge the Board to reconsider our previous comments.

Commercial Practice

Our previous comments also addressed several statutory restrictions on commercial practice, including a ban on employment, partnership, and other business relationships between dentists and other persons (Virginia Code Section 54-146, Section 54-183), and a ban on leasing space from commercial establishments (Virginia Code Section 54-147.1). We raised the question whether such restrictions may harm consumers and presented evidence that the presence of commercial practitioners such as chain firms may lower prices without decreasing the quality of care (August 1984 comments, at pp. 4-7). Our comments also noted that several of the statutory provisions governing prepaid dental plans (Virginia Code Section 38.1-892 et seq.) appear to be unnecessarily restrictive or have anticompetitive effects which may outweigh any countervailing benefits to the public. The Board of Dentistry did not address these concerns in

Those revisions, while allowing certain forms of trade name usage, still appeared to restrict unnecessarily the use of trade names. See our comments relating to several similar provisions proposed by the Board of Optometry on pp. 3-7, supra. The Board also noted that a statutory change may be necessary to allow trade name usage. Presumably, this recommendation also has been withdrawn.

its Report and did not propose changes to these statutory provisions. We would urge the Board to reconsider our previous comments.

BOARD OF VETERINARY MEDICINE

Our previous comments⁵ regarding the Board of Veterinary Medicine discussed the potentially harmful effects of Board rules prohibiting veterinarians from utilizing the services of solicitors (Rule 15(I)), making claims of superiority (Rule 15(J)), entering into business relationships with nonveterinarians (Rule 15(B)), and leasing space from commercial establishments (Rule 15(C)). We support the Board's decision to propose the elimination of all of these rules. We believe that these changes may well benefit consumers by increasing competition and lowering costs without decreasing quality.

Commercial Practice

The Board of Veterinary Medicine has proposed a new regulation (Section 2.3.B.) that would make it unprofessional conduct for a veterinarian to practice veterinary medicine if a non-veterinarian has the right to control the professional judgment of the veterinarian. According to the Board, the purpose of the current ban on commercial practice is to ensure that the professional judgment of a veterinarian is not compromised by someone who is not a veterinarian. As stated, the purpose of the proposed changes is to deal directly with this

Letter to Richard Morrison, Department of Health Regulatory Boards from Carol T. Crawford, Director of Consumer Protection (September 14, 1984) (hereinafter sometimes referred to as the "September 1984 Comments").

problem without intruding upon business relationships "so long as veterinary medicine is practiced safely and well." (Bd. of Veterinary Medicine, Regulatory Review Report, p. 9.)

While we recognize that the Board may consider proposed Section 2.3.B. necessary to protect consumers, we believe that a slightly modified version of this provision may achieve the Board's goals without unnecessarily interfering with business relationships between veterinarians and non-veterinarians. As currently drafted, Section 2.3.B. might be interpreted to prevent veterinarians from working for lay employers since all employers exercise control over the work-related activities of their employees. The Board may be able to accomplish its express purpose of prohibiting only those controls that compromise the professional judgment of veterinarians by recommending a narrower rule that would restrict veterinarians from working for non-veterinarians where the non-veterinarian seeks to compromise the veterinarian's professional judgment in ways that might lower the quality of care rendered by the veterinarian.

Opponents of commercial practice often argue that lay employers will compromise the quality of care in an effort to increase profits. However, it is also possible that they will attempt to ensure high quality in an effort to establish a good reputation, thereby increasing patronage and profits in the long run. Our study regarding the quality of cosmetic contact lens

fittings by optometrists, 6 discussed more fully in our previous comments (September 1984 comments, at p. 6), tends to support the latter argument since it shows that the quality of commercial optometrists' cosmetic contact lens fittings are at least as good as those of noncommercial optometrists and ophthalmologists.

We applaud the Board's positive response to our previous concerns. We urge the Board to review these additional comments and consider whether a narrower rule might not better accomplish its stated goal of not intruding on business relationships so long as veterinary medicine is practiced safely and well.

⁶ Bureaus of Consumer Protection and Economics, Federal Trade Commission, A Comparative Analysis of Cosmetic Contact Lens Fitting by Ophthalmologists, Optometrists, and Opticians (1983).

BOARD OF MEDICINE

In our previous comments we discussed three statutory provisions that may harm consumers. We noted that Virginia Code Section 54-317(3), which bans advertising claims of superiority by physicians, would appear to prohibit at least some nondeceptive advertising (August 1984 comments, at p. 2). also discussed in detail two provisions of the Virginia Code, Section 54-278.1, prohibiting physicians from leasing from commercial establishments, and Section 54-317, which may be interpreted to prohibit trade name usage (August 1984 comments, at pp. 4-7). Both of these provisions may harm consumers by hindering competition from high-volume, lower-priced practices. In its Report, 8 the Board noted that our recommendations relating to advertising will be taken under advisement. We appreciate this consideration of our comments. However, the Board did not recommend any statutory revisions and we would urge the Board to reconsider our previous comments regarding these provisions.

⁷ Letter to Richard Morrison, Department of Health Regulatory Boards from Carol T. Crawford, Director, Bureau of Consumer Protection (August 21, 1984) (hereinafter sometimes referred to as the "August 1984 comments.")

⁸ Board of Medicine, Summary of Regulations, p. 6.